	
	

	

	Direct line: 020 7925 6686

Local fax: 020 7925 7419

 26 March 2003


Dear Colleague,

CONSULTATION ON A PROPOSAL TO AMEND THE EDUCATION (INDUCTION ARRANGEMENTS FOR SCHOOL TEACHERS) (CONSOLIDATION) (ENGLAND) REGULATIONS 2001
I am writing to consult you on our proposal to amend schedule 2 of the Education (Induction Arrangements for School Teachers) (Consolidation) (England) Regulations 2001.  

The suggested changes are to provide for NQTs undertaking periods of induction in England and/or Wales and to increase flexibility to the short-term supply teaching four term rule.  Due to the introduction of statutory induction arrangements in Wales in 2003, which are similar to those that are already in place in England, and in response to correspondence about flexibility to the short-term supply rules, we are suggesting to make changes to the current Regulations.  The reasoning behind the proposals is set out in the consultation paper at Annex A.

Could you please consider the following questions when reading Annex A:

1)  Do you agree to the proposal that there should be a provision for NQTs to complete their induction between England and Wales?  If you disagree, what problems do you envisage?

2)  Do you agree with the proposal that there should be more flexibility surrounding the short-term supply teaching four term rule, in situations such as those described in point 2 of Annex A?  If you disagree, what problems do you believe would occur?

We intend to lay amending regulations permitting these changes so that they come into force by 1 September 2003.  I would appreciate your comments on these proposals by 21 June 2003.
Best wishes,

Darren Davison

Standards and Effectiveness Unit

Annex A


Consultation on the proposed changes to the Regulations for the Induction of Newly Qualified Teachers (NQTs)

The Department is proposing a number of additions to Schedules 1 and 2 of The Education (Induction Arrangements for School Teachers) (Consolidation) (England) Regulations 2001.  These are set-out below.

1.
Provision for working between England and Wales
The proposed changes are due to the Welsh Assembly introducing induction arrangements in Wales in 2003 that are almost identical to induction in England.  Allowing teachers to undertake periods of their induction in England and/or Wales will allow greater access to induction, without diluting the induction process.  The proposed changes are as follows:


a)  Movement between England and Wales - Periods of a term or longer in Wales will count towards a teacher’s Induction period in England (and vice versa).  It is the responsibility of the Headteacher and Appropriate Body to obtain all relevant documentation from the teacher’s previous post. 

b)  General Teaching Councils - On completion of the Induction period, the General Teaching Council where the teacher has served their final period of Induction (England or Wales) will need to be informed by the Appropriate Body of the outcome of Induction.  Any appeals should be directed to the General Teaching Council where the teacher served their final period of Induction.

c)  Teachers undertaking Induction in more than one school - Only one Headteacher and one Appropriate Body can be responsible for a NQT.  Where a NQT is employed part-time in more than one school at the same time (including those employed in both England and Wales simultaneously), the Headteachers should agree, on a case-by-case basis, which of them should act as the lead school for the purposes of induction. 
2.
Allowing NQTs, in exceptional circumstances, to continue undertaking short-term supply work once the maximum of 4 terms has come to an end 

The current regulations state that NQTs can do no more than four terms of short-term supply work without having completed induction.  It has come to light that in certain areas in England some NQTs are, through no fault of their own, having difficulty in finding posts that offer induction due to a lack of appropriate positions.  It has also been the case that due to personal circumstances, e.g. child care, NQTs are unable to move to another region in search of such posts or are unable to contract with a school for at least one term due to serious illness.  It is therefore proposed that, in exceptional circumstances, there should be greater flexibility around the four term rule.  

The Appropriate Body, particularly the LEA, is best placed to make any decision regarding an extension on account of an individual NQT’s personal circumstances (e.g. childcare, serious illness issues etc) due to their knowledge of regional issues, such as recruitment and retention.  

The change will ensure that NQTs are not unfairly excluded from teaching and so unable to receive an income due to circumstances beyond their control, and will particularly help NQTs that cannot move outside the region or are unable to contract with a school for at least one term due to, e.g. serious illness, childcare issues and other care commitments.  

If a NQT is unable, due to the lack of appropriate teaching positions, to find a post that offers induction or is unable to contract with a school for at least one term, due to serious illness, and has come to the end of their 4 terms’ short-term supply, the Appropriate Body (usually the LEA) will be able to make a professional judgement as to whether they feel that it is appropriate to make an exception (on a case-by-case basis) for a NQT in their region.  

If they are confident that it is appropriate, they can grant the NQT an extension of a maximum of 3 terms/an academic year to allow them, whilst continuing to look for a post that offers induction to continue working as a short-term supply teacher.  It will in particular make it possible for teachers in part-time inductable positions to supplement their income by continuing to work as short-term supply teachers, and for LEAs to facilitate such arrangements.

